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	Section One: Summary

	During this reporting period the planned implementation trials were begun at the three partner FE colleges. Four different HE courses were involved, all part-time, and a total of 48 students and 7 tutors participated.
Face-to-face meetings were held with the students and teachers at each of the institutions at the beginning of the process. It was arranged for the cohorts to implement MobiGlam and use Moodle for group discussions and other activities. They were taken through an induction process that involved downloading the MobiGlam application to their mobiles, and also discussing how they would use Moodle forums in the context of their course. This was in addition to their normal weekly campus-based learning activities. It was further agreed that both the students and the tutors would participate in a formal evaluation of their experience early in 2009.

An analysis of the implementation activity for each of the cohorts and partner institutions up to December 2008 is presented here.

A number of issues arose during the implementation that required action. Firstly, there were a number of institutional and staff changes that impacted on the project team and on the partner college tutors. All the issues were dealt with, as described in this report, and suggestions are made about management processes to better prepare for such issues in the future.
There were some technical issues to deal with largely concerned with the MobiGlam download to certain mobiles and the ability to receive SMS messages through the MobiGlam system. These problems were largely resolved, although compatibility with some modern mobiles remains an issue.

As far as the implementation exercise was concerned, planning issues and the technical problems led to variations in participation between the four cohorts. A message that arose from feedback was that students need to see clear benefits to their learning from the project activity for them to fully participate. It is planned that a more hands-on approach will be taken, in collaboration with the course tutors, in the next exercise beginning early 2009.
The outputs and lessons learned during the reporting period are covered in some detail and plans for project dissemination are outlined.

	Section Two: Activities and Progress

	Four cohorts of students at Bridgend College, Swansea College and Merthyr College, are currently experimenting with the use of mobile technology as additional support for tutor/learner communications and learning support being provided through Moodle. Testing in all three institutions was introduced during the Autumn term 2008 and will continue in the early part of 2009.

It is planned to introduce the same cohorts of students to the use of social networking software as part of the support mix. An initial survey of the use of social networking software on the part of the students showed everyday use to be variable with up to 60% using some of the more popular services such as Facebook and YouTube, but around 40% not using SNS at all.

This led to a decision to introduce the students to chosen SNS services in the tutor/student support mix rather than, as was originally intended, exploit the social networking sites they were already using.

The SNS services chosen were del.icio.us for social bookmarking, and Facebook for group interactivity. Learner and tutor guides have been developed for social bookmarking and the use is planned for testing beginning January 2009.

The partner college Project activity for the Autumn term 2008 was largely confined to introducing the learners to Moodle and MobiGlam and allowing them and their tutors to explore how the services provided could enhance the learning support and the learner experience.

	The approach was intended to allow the users, both students and tutors, to take control of the process in ways that best suited them. Take-up, however, was variable and initial evaluation indicates that the additional time needed for experimentation by students with the various MobiGlam services was not readily available.

A more active role in the implementation will be taken for the project team in early 2009. Whilst remaining in the background and allowing the tutor and students to retain ownership of the process, the use of MobiGlam and the social networking software will be directly promoted through regular interventions designed to better raise awareness of the benefits available.

The level of cohort activity during the Autumn 2008 period is indicated below using the statistics available from Moodle. The information provided shows the overall usage in terms of page views and forum postings on the part of both students and tutors.
Summary of activity data:

FE Institutions

3

Courses

4

Tutors


7

Students

48
The details are as follows:
Bridgend College:

Course: MSc Management Year 1.

Tutors (2): Matthew Smith, Jane Crook.

Students (9): Michael Brough, Jenna Goldsworthy, Dawn Cotter, Lee Nicholas, Kathryn Morgan, Darren Martin, Colin Richards, Geraint Lewis, Andrew Jarvis.

Moodle Activity (October-December 2008):

Tutors: 20 forum posts, 740 page hits

Students: 5 forum posts, 372 page hits (average 47)

Merthyr College:

Course 1: HNC Business Year 2.

Tutors (2): Adrienne Evans, Chris Bissex.

Students (8): Adele Robins, Gerwyn Lewis, Michelle Evans, Jodie Withers, Leslie Spence, Joanna Williams, Lynn Palmer-Long, Karly Linham.

Moodle Activity (October-December 2008):

Tutors: 1 forum post, 47 page hits (average 24).

Students: 0 forum posts, 71 page hits (average 9).

Course 2: HNC End User Support Year 1.

Tutors (2): Christine Rees, Chris Bissex.

Students (7): Donna Jones, Daniel Carey, Amanda Helyer, Don Minett, Phillip Davies, Craig Williams, Heidi Richards.

Moodle Activity (October-December 2008):

Tutors: 10 forum posts, 98 page hits (average 49).

Students: 25 forum posts (average 4), 722 page hits (average 103).

Swansea College:

Course: NVQ4 IT and Management.

Tutors (2): Owen Phillips, Angela Dixon.

Students (24): Nicholas Wells, Sian Spencer, Valerie Gay-Wilson, Barbara Davies, Karen Stediford, Matthew Fisher, Alison Jones, Karen Owen, Marie Williams, Julie Crossman, Mandy Silver, Wendy Kennedy, Julie Davies, Marisa Benett, Rebecca Clark, Christine White, Pamela Olssen-Vetland, Derek James, Lynne Haeney, Caryn Clements, Suzy-Ann Prichard, Adelle Williams, Donna D’Ambra, Ceri Davies.

	Moodle Activity (October-December 2008):

Tutors: 9 forum posts, 208 page hits.

Students: 0 forum posts, 197 page hits (average 8).

A comparison of activity reveals a relationship between the number of forum postings and the level of student page views.
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This is not at all surprising as previous evaluations have demonstrated that the value placed on forum activity by students is determined by the quality of information they contain and the relevance to their studies. One of the benefits of MobiGlam is the notification of forum postings, and the ability to view the posting without having to log onto a computer, the student can thus make swift value judgements in this regard.

It should be noted that the courses are conventional f2f campus-based part-time HE courses that do not normally rely on Moodle for content delivery. The learners are therefore new to the online environment and this will have added to the slow uptake.

Having said that, the FE sector is increasingly using Moodle as a VLE and there is a growing body of experience amongst academic staff, including some of the tutors involved in this project. This is certainly the case in the cohort exhibiting the greatest level of activity above and a positive dynamic emerged in their level of engagement.

At least one of the cohorts was treating the Autumn implementation as an induction to both the course being delivered and the online support services that were to be used. Student forum postings were not planned for this exercise, so this should not be seen as a negative indicator. The main delivery period in 2009 will involve more interaction for this group.

Formal evaluation of the student and tutor experience of using MobiGlam during this period is planned early in 2009 prior to the start of the final implementation exercise.



	Section Three: Institutional & Project Partner Issues

	The main Institutional and partner college issues that were faced during this period related to institutional and staffing changes that impacted on the project and needed to be dealt with.

Firstly, on 1st August 2008 the Blended Learning Team at the University of Glamorgan, through which the project manager had project management reporting responsibilities, was disbanded as part of an internal restructure and no formal alternative reporting channel was put in place at that time.

Following several discussions with the Director of LCSS, where the project is based, and with the former Head of Blended Learning, an interim, though informal, reporting channel has been established.

This will not be a barrier to the project concluding its work, but it is not an entirely satisfactory management arrangement a time when formal reporting and budget closure will be taking place. The project manager will continue to liaise with the Director of LCSS and also the Head of LCSS Administration, both of whom have been very supportive, to ensure that all JISC requirements are met.
The staffing issues that needed to be addressed were as follows:

1. The project team member responsible for the development and implementation of MobiGlam was successful in completing and being awarded her PhD at the University of Glamorgan. She immediately resigned her post and returned to Egypt.

	The team is delighted for Fatma and would like to formally thank her for her invaluable contribution to the project, as well as congratulating her on achieving her doctorate.

However, it clearly caused a potential problem with the loss of such expertise. A solution, which is expected to allow the project to conclude as planned, has been put in place with the cooperation of Fatma. She has agreed to liaise with Paul Stokes, web programmer on the project, by email and online video conference, to provide a reactive problem solving service should it be needed. Paul himself has had his proportional time on the project increased to account for the extra work.

There were indeed technical problems with MobiGlam in September relating to failure of the SMS messaging service and problems with the loading of MobiGlam on Blackberry and iPhone mobiles. The new remote working arrangement proved itself capable of finding the technical solutions needed.

2. The course tutor leading the project at Bridgend College was successful in applying for the post of Head of e-Learning at Gwent College and has now left Bridgend to take up his new post. Ironically, he heard the news by phone just an hour before the f2f meeting with his student cohort at the beginning of the current pilot exercise.

Once again, the team would like to congratulate Matt on this important step forward in his career, but, of course, it also created a potential problem for the project.

Matt has agreed with Bridgend College, however, to remain as module tutor for that cohort until the end of the semester at the end of January. He will participate, along with the students in the evaluation activities. It is hoped that other tutors taking over his teaching will also be able to contribute.
3. The role of the module tutor leading the project at Swansea College changed during the reporting period as a result of internal staffing reorganisation. He is now no longer responsible for e-Learning at the college and is based on another college campus with new responsibilities.

However, the college is completely committed to the project and Owen will remain responsible for the Swansea College project deliverables and will continue to work with the support team on the main campus. In his new role he is, in fact, in much closer academic contact with the work-based learners and will be better placed to contribute to the delivery and evaluation.

These institutional and staffing changes highlight a key area of project planning and management that need to factored into the initial project proposals, particularly for longitudinal projects. The reality is that institutional structures and the careers of individual staff members are inevitably dynamic in nature and mitigating actions for eventualities that might impact on the project need to be anticipated and clearly detailed in the project risk analysis. This is discussed further in section five and eight below.



	Section Four: Outputs and Deliverables

	The main activities in this period relating to the use of mobile technology involved the planning and implementation with tutor and students at the three partner FE institutions. The formal evaluation and reporting of this will be concluded in early 2009 and reported at that time.
Research has continued on the use of social networking software and its use in an educational context. A directory of research projects around the world engaging in the study of educational applications of social software was compiled during this reporting period and is available for download from the project website:
http://wales.pbwiki.com/f/Web+2.0+learning+projects+incorporating+social+networking+software.doc 

In preparation for the introduction of social networking software to the student cohorts, a learners’ guide to social bookmarking was produced:

http://wales.pbwiki.com/f/A%20Learner's%20Guide%20to%20Social%20Bookmarking.doc 

A parallel guide for the partner college tutors was also produced:

http://wales.pbwiki.com/f/A+Tutor's+Guide+to+Social+Bookmarking.doc 

The project Blog on social networking issues related to education continued during the reporting period and recent posts and discussions can be viewed at:
http://ecollege.ning.com/profiles/blog/list?user=ot2otaylvlso 

Project team discussions continued on a weekly basis and those online were recorded. The most recent was on 11th December 2008:

http://fm-openlearn.open.ac.uk/fm/587047-5172 

The other meetings for the period can be accessed on the project website meeting archive page:
http://wales.pbwiki.com/Management+Meeting+Archive 

It is particularly recommended that the meeting on the 4th December be viewed from about halfway through the recording where Paul Stokes, on paternity leave at home for a few days, brings his (very) new daughter to the meeting.

	http://fm-openlearn.open.ac.uk/fm/e38d78-5059 

The next reporting period will be the last for the project and will be in the form of the final project report and the dissemination presentations.



	Section Five: Outcomes and Lessons Learned

	The outcomes and lessons learned during this reporting period related to the three aspects of implementation, technology and management:
1 Implementation
The expectation was that the mobile technology and social networking services would be made available to the learners and their tutors and that they would make use of them in whatever way suited their curriculum area and personal preferences. The project would then learn from their experience. Two assumptions underpinned this approach:

1.1 The first assumption was that the learners and tutor(s) would collaboratively arrive at a MobiGlam usage scenario that would benefit the effectiveness of teaching and the learner experience for their particular course.

In practice there was only limited time for group discussion about the range of services available and their potential benefits and the use of MobiGlam in this first phase lacked initial purpose and hence value. 
The lesson learned was that, although learner and tutor ownership of the technology usage was the ultimate goal, a level of background guidance and awareness raising was needed throughout initial implementation, not just in the initial induction and training, before ownership could be effectively assumed by the users.
1.2 The second assumption was that the students would be regular social users of social networking software and that this usage could be extended to augment the support they received for their learning.
In practice this turned out to be only partially true. A significant minority of the students and tutors did not use social networking software at all and hence an adoption of commonly used applications was not an option.
The lesson learned was that the introduction of social networking software into the tutor/learner support mix needed to be planned, managed and accompanied by convincing evidence of benefit before it would be accepted.

Having said this, where there was evidence of effective adoption of the mobile and sms technologies, the initial feedback from both students and staff was that it provided new levels of accessibility and flexibility, particularly in tutor/student communications.
2 Technology
There were always two clear issues to be considered in this project relating to the general use of mobile technology to communicate with online learning environments in support of learners. 

2.1 In this project, the MobiGlam application was used knowing that it was designed to communicate with Moodle and not with other VLEs. Because this was an HE in FE project and Moodle is the predominant VLE in FE this was not a problem. But it is an issue.
The outcome from the project of general use to the JISC community will be an evaluation of the effectiveness of the use of mobile technology in the tutor/student support mix, rather than the general use of MobiGlam, though it will be made available for others in the JISC community who wish to use it.
2.2 The second issue was the rapid development of mobile phone technology and the ability of the MobiGlam application to maintain the key design criterion that it should work seamlessly with any mobile device. During the Autumn 2008 trial a number of glitches were identified with certain service providers and the more recent mobiles and discussions are ongoing with their technical support teams.
The lesson learned is that any technology based system that interfaces with third party products that are themselves developing functionality rapidly, needs an upgrade strategy, pathway and process to keep pace.


	3 Management

As described earlier, there were several management related issues, both institutional and individual, that needed to be dealt with during the reporting period. The outcomes involved the reorganisation of both the project team and the staff responsibilities in the partner institutions. The management processes and reporting structures also needed to be redesigned.

The lesson learned from this activity was that recognition needs to be given to the likelihood of such events, particularly for long term projects. The project plan should include a process that monitors and anticipates staffing and institutional change and has solutions in place before the event happens. 



	Section Six: Evaluation

	An evaluation was carried out on the pilot delivery exercises that took place over the Autumn term 2008 and a summary of the cohort activity is shown in Section Two above. Issues arising from the evaluation are reported in Section Five.

A formal evaluation of the learner experience in those exercises and the planned follow-up exercises in early 2009 will be documented and disseminated in the next reporting period.
An evaluation of project progress was also carried out by video conference during the reporting period. Heather Williamson led the discussion on behalf of JISC and the recording is available for viewing at:
http://fm-openlearn.open.ac.uk/fm/0a90c8-4589 

It is interesting to note that the meeting was scheduled at 9am UK time but that the project manager participated from Auckland, New Zealand at 10pm local time there. The fact that the meeting proceeded without any technical or time related issues is useful information for anyone planning future meetings across time zones using the OU system: it works extremely well using vary basic equipment. In my case this was an Eepc laptop with a headset and a wireless internet connection.


	Section Seven: Dissemination

	Presentations about the project activity were made at two different venues during the reporting period. The first was at the ALT-C conference in Leeds in September and the other at a Wales Entrepreneurship Seminar in Cardiff in November. Because of being involved in a traffic accident the presentation of project activity in Leeds was made by a colleague and joint author from the University of Glamorgan.
The work of the project was also discussed at a series of e-learning community of practice meetings during the period:

1st September: Briefing meeting with the Wales RSC team, Swansea University.
29th September: Briefing of the JISC eTutor project steering group on project progress and issues

30th September: Briefing of the JISC ReCITE project steering group on project progress and issues

8th October: JISC Programme meeting, Birmingham

24th October: Meeting with Professor Reggie Kwan, President, Caritas Francis HSU College, Hong Kong

3rd November: Meeting with Dr Cathy Gunn, Head of Educational Technology, University of Auckland, NZ

25th November: CETIS conference, Birmingam

Plans are now being put in place for the final project dissemination event in 2009. The target date at present is 3rd April 2009 for a one-day conference that will also be the dissemination event for the eTutor and ReCITE projects. These projects also conclude at the end of March and it was felt that a joint event would be able to emphasise the synergies between the three projects and attract a broader audience.
The date is timed to run back-to-back with a major Wales RSC conference the previous day in Cardiff and will benefit from the RSC information and registration services available.



	Section Eight: Issues and Challenges

	There have been several issues and challenges that the project has had to deal with over this period. As noted in Sections Three and Five, they related to project implementation, technology and management. 

	The management issues in particular are worth reflecting on and may point to actions that might be important for other longitudinal JISC projects. The Curriculum Design projects, for example, will be operating over a period of nearly four years and it would be unrealistic to assume that similar challenges will not be faced by those projects over that time.

A conclusion drawn from the experience with the WALES project is that a far more robust process needs to be in place to anticipate and plan for institutional and staff changes. Currently, the impact of such changes is covered in the project risk analysis, together with mitigating actions to be taken.

Risk analyses tend to be static, set out at the beginning of the project and propose general, non-specific actions. It is suggested that a more dynamic approach needs to be included, and regularly re-visited as the projects progress. In the case of projects lasting for more than one year, there needs to be a formal evaluation of the impact of institutional planning during the project period and a link to personnel review and PDP systems.



	Section Nine: Collaboration and Support

	A project review meeting took place during the reporting period, which was very helpful, as was the programme meeting where projects shared their experiences to date. It was interesting to note that some of the management issues raised here had also occurred with other projects.
The project has been liaising more frequently with the Wales RSC during 2008 and Lis Parcell from the RSC has been regularly attending the online and f2f project meetings. This has proved very helpful also and we are currently liaising about the project dissemination event and the help that the RSC can provide in advertising and providing event registration services.
It is worth noting that the project is operating in a multi-project environment with the JISC eTutor and ReCITE projects. The project teams and the partner institutions have a level of overlap and the sharing of experience on a regular basis has proved beneficial. More often than not now, the weekly online project team meetings are joint meetings where all projects are discussed in sequence, and the input from people who are not part of a specific team has provided a helpful objective input. 

	Section Ten: Financial Statement

	It has not been possible to obtain an up-to-date financial statement as this report has been prepared over the Christmas and New Year period. A statement of expenditure will be added as soon as the data is available.



	Total Grant 
	£96,435
	Duration of project
	2 years

	Reporting Period
	1st August 2008 – 1st January 2009 


	Budget Headings
	Total budget allocated
	Expenditure this reporting period
	Total expenditure to date
	Further information

	Staff
	
	
	
	

	Travel & Subsistence
	
	
	
	

	Equipment
	
	
	
	

	Dissemination activities
	
	
	
	

	Evaluation activities
	
	
	
	

	Other (please specify)
	
	
	
	



Checklist:

Before you return this report:

√ Ensure that your project webpage on the JISC site is up to date and contains the correct information. Attach details of any required amendments to this report. Project WebPages can be found from: http://www.jisc.ac.uk/whatwedo/projects.aspx 
√ If there have been any changes to the original project plan and/or work packages, ensure that amended copies of the relevant sections of your project plan are attached to this report.
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